
MEETING OF

FINMERE PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of meeting held on 2nd February 2021 remotely via Zoom
Present:-
Councillors, Mike Kerford-Byrnes (MKB) (Chairman), Katherine Grimston (KG) (Vice Chairman), Mike Kirby (MK), Steven Trice (ST), Peter Goss (PG), Joanne Brooks (JB) and Tim Ayling (TA) 
In attendance:- 
Victoria Prentis MP (VP), Catharine Wozniak (CW) (Office and Research Manager for VP), County Councillor Ian Corkin (IC), District Councillor Barry Wood (BW), Sharron Chalcraft (SC) (Parish Clerk and RFO) and two members of the public
1.  APOLOGIES (19.31)
No apologies were received. 
2.  DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST AND INVOLVEMENT (19.32)

ST declared an involvement in Village Hall issues.  JB declared an involvement in PC logo and flooding issues.  KG and MKB declared an involvement in flooding issues.
3.  MINUTES (19.33)
The minutes of the meeting of 5th of January 2021 were approved with corrections.

At this point the landfill site odour problem (Section 11) was discussed so that VP and CW could attend to other business.  Flooding issues (Section 10) were then discussed so that IC could attend another meeting.  IC also reported that covid infection rates were decreasing but remained at a relatively high level and deaths, which lag behind, are unfortunately still rising.  The vaccine rollout is proceeding well, all care home residents have been offered a vaccine and 90% of staff have also.  
4.  MATTERS ARISING (20.50)
4.01
20mph Speed Limit  SC has heard back from Richard Bowman, OCC, who is the person to organise speed tests.  He explains that they use a private company, and the cost is approx. £160 + VAT.  ST asks if we need to have a speed survey completed on all roads that we propose to have a 20mph limit on.  If so, can we please obtain a price for having surveys on Valley Road, Fulwell Road, Mere Road and Water Stratford Road, simultaneously, as there should be cost savings if we do them together.  There is also a case for completing a survey on Banbury Road to determine the actual speeds, given the number of complaints from residents about speeding on this road.  BW explains that CDC are looking at implementing the 20’s Plenty scheme, but that does not mean they will fund it in the villages.  The limits do work as they prick the conscience of most drivers, even though the police do not enforce them.  MKB asks if CDC could book the tests, maybe getting a bulk discount.  BW says that is something that could be looked at, subject to procurement rules, it would save money for parishes.  OCC has an amount set aside to help parishes to pay for the works themselves.  SC is to ascertain how many roads are covered by the test and find out the name of the company used and send it to BW.  c/f

4.02
Sports Pavilion Issues  The VHMC have received a request from the Sports Club asking for a clause to be put in the lease concerning car parking at the village hall.    The VHMC has not yet met.  ST will inform the PC of any decision on this clause.  c/f
4.03
Spinney Acquisition Funding  JB has written to the Mixbury Trust and made the offer.  There is still to be a meeting of the Trust to discuss it.  However, it has been pointed out to JB that the Trust has a legal duty to obtain the best price and it is difficult to prove that they have done that without putting the spinney on the market, even though they do not wish to do so.  SC has discovered the planting plan for the spinney which sets out all the tree types planted and their locations.  The PC needs to move ahead with any actions it can take regarding the spinney purchase, proposed TA, seconded JB, carried unanimously.  JB will tell the Trust the PC’s plans.

4.04
Defibrillator Guardianship  The invoice for the new battery has been paid.  MK and SC have filled in the form except for one item.  The new battery has no expiry date on it, only the date of Feb 2021.  The life of a new battery is supposed to be 5 years.  SC is to contact Wel Medical and find out the date.  SC has emailed Roger Blake, electrician, and he has agreed to visit MKB and look at the cabinet.  c/f

4.05
Emergency Vehicle Access Signs  c/f

4.06
Cross Tree bench  c/f

4.07
Playing field boundary trees  JB has had no reply from the Trust regarding planting permission.  No spraying has been carried out yet due to the wet weather.  c/f

4.08
HS2 Properties  SC has received the Land Registry report which states that the Minister for Transport owns Cypress Cottage.  HS2 have now confirmed that it is theirs.  ST asks SC to please find out what the plans are for the exterior of the property, given the complaints from residents about the state of the exterior of the property.  c/f

4.09
Empty lot opposite Red Lion  TA suggests the new name for this item, formerly Traveller Site, TA has heard nothing new on this issue.  c/f

4.10
Footpath beside Banbury Rd  SC has added an update to the report of the broken bollard, pointing out the safety hazard that it comprises.  The status of the report is still ‘investigating.’  MKB will ring a contact he has at OCC Footpaths and Bridleways and try to chase this up.  c/f

4.11
Internal Auditor  This is an agenda item, see Section 12 below.  

4.12
FPC Logo  JB has received and circulated some updated versions.  It is decided to order the dark roundel version in black and white for newsletters, correspondence etc and a moderately coloured version for the website, posters etc, proposed ST, seconded PG, carried unanimously.  JB will inform her god daughter.  c/f

4.13
HGV Traffic  MKB has again emailed Lorraine Kelly, Fusion, asking for an update but has had no reply so far.  There is a briefing meeting this Thursday and he will ask about this matter then if the opportunity arises.  c/f

4.14
Social Media Training  JB reports that the training was very useful.  It did not cover the basics of use, as she had expected, but rather the refining of techniques, though JB was able to catch up quickly.  Of the 23 people present 21 were Clerks.  It appears that most PC Facebook pages are run by the Clerk who is paid for extra hours to do so.  TA points out that managing his social media takes some 15 – 20 hours a week.  Even a fraction of this would obviously be prohibitively expensive.  It is felt best to keep using the village page, with a link to it being placed on the PC website.  Councillors are to make sure that they post to it regularly to keep up the connection with the village.  
4.15
HS2 and Mixbury Trees  The trees beside the A421 have been cut down along a length of the verge now, in order for slip roads to be installed.  There is a meeting on Thursday at which MKB will try to find out what he can.  The A4421 is to be closed on two weekends in order for a bridge to be installed, these being February 27th and 28th and March 6th and 7th.   
4.16
Defibrillator Battery Invoice  This has been paid.  
4.17
Precept Request  This has been submitted and acknowledged.
4.18
Volunteers  SC has emailed all those on the list.  Some have had no requests while others have been busy.  JB has had some requests.  Many people have not replied, SC is to email again and say that if nothing is heard they will be left on the list.  c/f

5.  FINANCIAL REPORT (21.33)

The monthly financial report was presented. 

It was reported that there was £12,597.98 in the Treasurer Account and £4,824.30 in the Business Money Manager Account. 
The following had been paid out during January:

£35.00 to ICO – (general admin – subscriptions)

£203.94 to Wel Medical Ltd – (running costs – replacement defibrillator battery)

£23.32 to e.on – (running costs – electricity and consumables)

£21.60 to Land Registry (c/o SC) – (general admin – service charge)

£60.00 to OALC – (general admin – Councillor training)

£312.20 to SC - (general admin – for Clerk and RFO duties and internet and website costs)

6. S19/S137/URGENT BUSINESS (21.43)
No requests for funding have been received.  The social media training and the Land Registry report were paid for under urgent business.  

7.  FINMERE LANDFILL SITE UPDATE (21.45)
Issues with the site are dealt with under Sections 11 and 13 below.  MKB points out that the six applications that are waiting for extra submissions have still had no response.  JB asks if there is a time limit for responses, MKB confirms there is not.
8.  PLAYING FIELD PROGRESS AND CONDITION (21.49)
The sorting out of the leases is still ongoing.  
MK has walked the field and reports no problems although the ground is very waterlogged.  
9.  NEW RESIDENTS NOTIFICATIONS (21.52)
There are new residents in Mere Road, ST is to give them a welcome letter.   
10.  FLOODING (20.05)

This item was dealt with early on the agenda as IC needed to attend another meeting.  

IC thanks the PC for their work on providing information to OCC.  The division of OCC responsible are now coming down to specifics.  The PC needs to review all their info and come up with a short list of some half a dozen action points that IC can put to the division to ensure that they are engaged.  The issues as IC sees them are that the infrastructure did not cope, some drains in Mere Road appeared to be blocked and riparian ownership issues have been raised.  ST reminds everyone that it was felt at the last meeting that an expert report was needed in order to determine what precisely is needed.  IC feels that the PC needs to move on getting a list of actions set out so that the ball can get rolling, with a report to follow.  IC is to tour the village with MKB and look at the various sites detailed in the PC’s reports.  It is difficult to get a real sense of what happened from photos, much better to see the locations first-hand.

JB says that she has requested a drainage map from OCC, in order to assess what the problems may be, but has had no response.  IC explains that in the past it was often the case that people carried information in their heads, or in their locked bottom drawers, and when they retired there was a problem in accessing it.  One village, when OCC jetted and used a camera, found a new drain.  MKB explains that he has a drainage map of the village, dating from prior to 2008 when the new works were added.  JB says that we will need plans if we are to pay for a hydrological survey.  IC asks MKB to let OCC have a copy of the drainage plan if possible.  

IC leaves the meeting, stressing that a one page ‘ask list’ is needed to get things moving.

MKB explains that he had a blocked drain on his farm last week and called out an operator with a jetter.  ST points out that there is a strong view from residents, and there is evidence from the reports, that water is backing up in the drainage system because the brook at the rear of the flooded property on the east side of Valley Road is not coping with the volume of water.  The riparian landowner present explains that he has written to OCC asking for details of the pipes running into the brook ditch (Ditch No 1), he has even made an FOI request, but has received no answer.  He has recently commissioned an expert report.  

The discussion moves to the afternoon of the 23rd of December.  ST would like to hear an expert view of the flooded resident’s claim that the water in the brook (Ditch No 1) in the field behind their house was running ½ a metre above their black plastic pipe.  The landowner explains that he was on the bridge over the brook at 16.30 and the water was flowing freely under the bridge.  As he was able to use the bridge the brook had not overflowed significantly at that point.  Also, how would the ditch be filled?  The pipe flowing in from Cross Tree is not sufficient to overwhelm the brook with its volume.  
ST asks if there is an expert view on the ditch (Ditch No 1).  There are a lot of brambles over it, though some have been recently removed, was the flow impeded?  The landowner points out that there is no grille which can become fouled.  ST asks if the build up of brambles could not form a barrier.  The landowner says the report’s view was that there was no significant evidence of any obstruction to the water flow in the brook.  The water is flowing freely, with no evidence of constriction.  The ditch is clear.  There are two pipes flowing into it, one from Valley Rd about 9’ from the flooded property and another runs from about 14’ from the Mere Rd end of Valley Rd.  The first pipe comes in at an angle, as it should, but the other comes in at right angles, meaning there would be very little draw.  There was a problem with OCC planning of the drain layout from the start.  
JB and MKB ask about the lie of the land, does the land fall away and make the brook (Ditch No 1) flow toward the sewage station?  The landowner explains that the brook often overflows near the sewage station and floods the footpath at that end.  The ditch goes underground at that point.  JB wonders if there could be a bowl in the land behind the flooded houses that holds water there, the landowner agrees this may be the case.  ST points out that surely the brook should be designed to relieve that.  The landowner points out that his expert was of the opinion that although the brook runs from the outlet all the way to the pumping station there is very little drop, ST says there must be some gradient, MKB says not enough.  ST wonders if the brook would benefit from dredging, MKB agrees.  ST would like an independent expert to review and report on the reasons behind the flooding.  He points out that the resident of the flooded property to the east of Valley Rd had reported to him that, at the time of the flooding, water was flowing into his garden from the 300mm pipe which is located above the main drainage pipe into the brook (Ditch No 1).  The resident had shown the water level to be around 500mm above the top of the pipe, which must have meant that the field was flooded, holding back the water in the main drainage pipe from flowing into the brook.  The landowner had been on the bridge across the brook some hour or more earlier than the back up of water and subsequent flooding of the houses.
ST suggests that the pond and the ditch/culvert (Ditch No 2) along Fulwell Rd could also benefit from some dredging.  One of the flooded residents remembers this village dredging being done some years ago but there must be silting by now and dredging could only improve the flooding situation.  Roadside ditches were routinely dredged at least annually in years gone by.  The landowner dredged the brook ditch (Ditch No 1) in 1989.  The problem is the size of the catchment area which the brook is coping with.  The expert report pointed out that it was at least 1sq km, 100 hectares.  Also, the borrow pit application from HS2 is a big concern.  If there is an overflow there where will it go?  MKB says according to the plans it will discharge into the local water course.  The PC has raised this issue in its submissions.  HS2 have been out to look at the brook (Ditch No 1), and neighbouring farmland as well as the soakaway into the Ouse.  JB says there is also the flow from her land towards Bacon’s Bridge and Water Stratford, which flows into the Ouse there.

MKB agrees that pumping a huge amount of water out of the borrow pit will overwhelm the brook.  So far there have been no re-submissions on the HS2 application.  MKB will talk to the Leppers about the possibility of deepening their ditch alongside the Fulwell Rd (Ditch No 3).  ST wonders if the landowner could deepen his ditch (Ditch No 1), for the sake of the flooded resident’s peace of mind.  Apparently, the insurers said that the sewage content of the water in the house was 17%.  The landowner explains that the depth of the brook ditch is not the problem, it is the capacity of the pipe.  The expert report says that the flow is 3.24cmps whereas 19cmps is needed.  ST points out that the pipe managed to keep the road clear all day.
ST also points out that during the recent heavy rain on January 30th the pipe into the grille, running through Fulwell Rd gardens (Ditch No 2), was full.  The grille was clear.  MKB points out that it was blocked on Wednesday.  Maybe we could get the ditch (Ditch No 2) cleared.  The landowner will take a look at the brook ditch (Ditch No 1).  The brickwork surrounding the pipework is wobbly, who would be responsible for that?  MKB says that he will show IC the pipe on their tour, it should be OCC’s responsibility.  The landowner must be present and informed when IC wishes to come onto his land.  
JB asks about the pipe coming down into the brook (Ditch No 1) from Mere Rd, does this flow under the houses that were flooded?  The landowner confirms that there are three pipes and the flooded property probably uses the pipe nearest to the Valley Rd end of Mere Rd.  ST points out that again we need to determine the fall.  JB has a theodolite and may be able to do that.  There was definitely a problem of water coming up from the garden drains, through the grate in front of the garage and the access chamber in the rear garden in Mere Rd.

The landowner points out that opposing forces of water at the grille near the flooded property is a problem, does JB have a rain gauge?  JB has an electronic rain gauge which publishes data to the Davis website, it is part of a large system.  The landowner feels it would be interesting to see how the head of rain at the gauge affects the water in the pipe, this would all help to give information about the borrow pit.  JB will share the link for information.
JB asks if it would be possible to lower the end of the pipe in order to improve the flow from Cross Tree.  The landowner explains that pebbles are flowing down the pipe now, a steeper angle would bring more of them down.  MKB suggests that these pebbles are the broken road surface that was washed away.  There have been complaints from residents about the state of the road surface.  The landowner says that much of the road surface is in bad condition, we need to look to OCC as it is their responsibility.  ST points out that if the gulley sumps were doing their job this material would not get into the pipe, but they are overflowing.  ST asks if it would be possible to deepen the ditch at the point of the pipe, creating a sump at the head of the brook.  The landowner says that has been discussed but it would not help with the pipe flow.  JB points out that it would stop the brook bed becoming higher than the mouth of the culvert, at the moment there is a lip.  The landowner says you would need to stop pebbles etc coming down the pipe first, otherwise it would just fill up again.  ST says we need to push for more regular cleaning of the gully sumps, it used to be every 6-12 months, not 4 years.  The landowner points out that you can’t clear the pebbles from the brook in this wet weather.  ST asks if it would be possible to clear the brambles, to put the resident’s minds at rest.  The landowner agrees that cosmetic work could be carried out.  
JB wonders if the gullies could be blocked with pebbles, which would further slow the flow.  MKB thinks it needs a camera up it.  Ralph Grant, OCC, accompanied by MKB and the landowner, came out some years back and had a look, which led to the clearing of gullies and laying of a new pipe that was done then.  ST feels it would be best to commission an expert report, though this could be expensive.  BW explains that CDC used to be responsible for drainage before it was made a county issue.  He will ask the CDC officer who used to carry out the work whether he could help with suggestions on who to use and how much it would be likely to cost.  PG wonders if we can ask OCC to do the work that the expert identifies.  ST is doubtful, certainly when it comes to dredging the pond etc.  MKB points out that if you dredged the pond you would need to change the level of the outflow to make the most of it.  JB says you could install a sluice gate.  ST feels that this could be considered as it would help with the pond acting as a surface water catchment.  Two or three years ago MKB employed two men for four days with a digger, it cost some £1,300.  

Another matter is a request from a resident, who was flooded out, for a grit bin at the Bacon’s House bridge end of the village.  JB points out that there is one, on the opposite side from the resident’s property, about 30m along, at the site of the old railway crossing.  KG will visit the resident and explain this to her.
It is decided that the action list to give to IC, to be discussed on his tour, will be:  1.  clear all gullies, 2.  carry out a camera check of pipework, 3. ask for an annual clean of all gullies, with the more vulnerable being checked in between, 4. have the three pipes from Mere Rd to the brook checked and replaced if necessary and 5. replace the wobbly brickwork around the pipe in the brook.  SC is to send this list to IC.

11.  LANDFILL ODOUR PROBLEM (19.34)
This item was dealt with early on the agenda as VP needed to attend to other business. 
The problems with the site at the moment are due to a failure in processes.  VP explains that there is to be a quarry liaison meeting on February 10th, held remotely, that she will attend, and it is to be hoped that more can be learned there, the Opes operator has promised to attend.  The meeting will address the problems which have been ongoing throughout January.  ST asks what it will take for the site to be closed.  VP explains that the operators must be allowed to carry out the activities covered by their licence, but they are not currently fulfilling their end of that arrangement by operating without causing a problem for the community.  It is possible to go to more senior EA officials if necessary, VP has been speaking with more senior figures for some four months now.  VP suggests that it would be good if there could be a maximum attendance at the meeting.  IC and BW will go, as will nearly all Parish Councillors.  VP and CW will attend.  One of the members of the public present, a riparian landowner, would also like to be present.  
Completing the capping of Cell 10 is the most critical issue.  Next is sorting out what is happening with Cell 11, especially after the recent odour problems.  If a solution to problems is not forthcoming an enforcement notice can be served, this can be discussed and even proposed at the meeting.  IC points out that the EA have had monitoring equipment in place in the village for more than a year now, gathering data with a view to further action, which is needed to satisfy villagers.  There is no news of how this may be progressing.
IC points out that, whatever the problems, the site cannot be closed down.  ST says we are well aware of that argument, but it cannot be an acceptable argument.  Only a small bond is held to provide monies to complete landscaping of the mound.  This would not be sufficient to sort out a disorderly site, an operator is needed.  ST points out that the situation has been reached (fires, ongoing odours etc) where residents have suffered enough, and the preference of many residents would be to close down the operation, and for the authorities to assume their responsibilities to manage the aftermath.  There must be a possibility to close the site and then move on from there.  IC says there are no circumstances imaginable which would lead to that happening.  VP says that however enforcement can be pushed for.  MKB points out that the current operators are trying to include more land within their current permissions, not less.

JB says that it is important to prepare the questions we want to ask.  The current situation is like Groundhog Day.  First the operator over-tips, then OCC let us down, then moving material leads to an awful smell, as is happening now.  Also, the response from the village is diminishing, not because the smell is any less, but because they are losing faith in the process and suffering from complaint fatigue as well as becoming acclimatised to persistent low levels of smell, meaning they only call in the more extreme events.  

VP asks if the EA visit the site.  MKB explains that the calibrator for the monitoring equipment comes approximately once every two weeks and Louise Greenwood (LG), EA, visits the site regularly with members of her team.  Apparently, they always visit in twos, and always with a woman present, for safety.

VP suggests that the PC should direct villagers to her website, which details all the work that has been going on behind the scenes, this may encourage them to keep reporting odour problems.  CW is to send SC the link for the PC website.  VP also stresses that the village representative should be involved in the meeting.  It is important that everyone keeps in touch about developments.  MKB thanks VP for all her hard work.  
12.  INTERNAL AUDITOR (21.55)

SC has been informed by OALC that Phil Hood, Arrow Accounting, will no longer be carrying on as an internal auditor.  Ill health since last spring has left him unable to continue.  SC has received three replies from the list of auditors sent by OALC.  One is a large accountancy firm (£265 plus expenses), another is an experienced Clerk (£130 plus expenses) and the third a small accountant (£250 plus expenses).  SC feels that a local person who is more accessible would be best, the external auditor is a large national firm, and it would be nice to have the internal auditor more locally based.  It is felt that using a qualified accountant would be best for insurance purposes, proposed MKB, seconded ST, carried unanimously.  SC is to contact the successful applicant.  

13.  PLANNING APPLICATIONS (22.03)

Finmere Quarry, Banbury Rd – Details pursuant to Condition 3 (Settlement Assessment) of planning permission 19/00070/CM (MW.0003/19) – MKB explains that this is merely the review of contours that has to be carried out under Condition 3 of the application at least every three years, no comments can be made.
14.  CORRESPONDENCE (22.08)

Correspondence for meeting – 

None
Emails printed – 

Matters Arising issues – see Section 4 above

Emails forwarded –

Issues already covered on agenda
Various Covid updates – for information

EKFR HS2 update – for information – posted on web also

Oxford Zero Emission Zone consultation – for any submissions

OALC open letter from NALC Chairman – concerning the way ahead, for information

News from Gigaclear on high-speed internet rollout – for information

Great Wolf planning appeal request – SC is to ask the parish council involved what they need from us, this has to be done quickly as the meeting is next week.

Winter support grant news – for information

OALC January update – including election info, these are to proceed in May, and a questionnaire on Land Registry items

News of a vacancy for Chair of Oxfordshire’s Environment Trust – for information

Usual reports

15.  ANY OTHER BUSINESS (22.13)
No other business was raised.
16.  DATE OF NEXT MEETING (22.14)
The date of the next meeting is to be March 2nd.  Meeting closed at 22.15.
CORRESPONDENCE CIRCULATED
None
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